
 

 

Memorandum 

To:    Manager Planning and Policy: Katherine Overwater   

From:     District Planner: Paul Waanders 

Date:    22 April  2025 

Subject:    Clause 20A Correction of the District Plan in relation to Zoning of Lot 3 

DP177136. 

 

 

 
Background Context 

1. Lot 3 DP 177136 is shown on the Operative Kaipara District Plan as being part of the 

Reserve Management Unit, RMU 251 in ownership of Kaipara District Council. 

 

2. This property is adjoining the RMU 251 but is a separate property in private ownership and should 
not have been shown as a Reserve Management Unit or as an Open space. 

 

3. Although the correct zoning of General Rural is anticipated to be shown on the Proposed District 
Plan, this plan still needs to go through its notification, hearing and adoption stages and may have to 
be defended in the Environment Court which may take a long time before the correct zoning is 
allocated to the land in question. 

 

4. Notwithstanding that the Operative District Plan zoning being a Reserve Management Unit will 
require approval for any development this property in terms of the present zoning and in terms of the 
requirements of the Reserves Act it should as of right be usable for Rural activities including the 
building of a dwelling without the requirements imposed by the Reserves Act. 

To avert the need for Resource Consent Applications for matters permitted under the Rural zone  
the correct zoning would be the preferred direction. 

 

Legal Position 

Clause 20A enables the Council to amend its operative plan to correct any minor errors 

without the using the First Schedule of the RMA. Case law has determined what constitutes 

an ‘error’ and what a ‘minor’ error will be. An error can contain a clerical mistake of error from 

an accidental slip or omission, but the use of the slip rule is only applicable when it is used to 

correct the slip in the “expression” of the statement and not the “content.” 
 

In this case, the mapping of this property as a RMU was inaccurate due to the lack of clear 

mapping tools in the 2013 Operative District Plan  

The final version was checked by the staff planners and the Rate staff as well as compared 

with the final maps for the District Plan Review and should be corrected immediately rather 

than waiting for the Proposed District Plan to be finalised, which could still take years to 

finalise through it statutory processes. 

 
Delegation 

The authority to make minor amendments to correct minor errors on an Operative District 



 

 
Plan has been delegated to inter alia the Manager Planning and Policy. 

 
Recommendation 

That the erroneous zoning of the Lot 3 DP 177136 as a Reserve Management Unit,  should be 
corrected to be zoned for Rural  in the Operative District Plan. Amended maps 24 and 20 are attached 
a Attachment C 

 
 

Paul Waanders: District Planner 
 

Date: 22 April 2025  

Recommendation is approved. 

 

 
Katherine Overwater 

Manager Planning and Policy 

 Date: 22 April 2025 

 

Attachments: 

  

 

A. Amended zoning Plan  

B. Three maps showing the wrong RMU Overlays  

C. Comments from Park Department  

D. Comments from Rates Team Including the Titles  
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